
 
 

 

To:       Administration and Finance Committee  Date:  February 3, 2016  

From:  Erick Cheung     Reviewed By:    
  Director of Finance 

 
SUBJECT:   Reserve Policy  

 

SUMMARY OF ISSUES:  

The Administration and Finance Committee requested a discussion on a reserve policy for County 
Connection, due to fluctuations in pension costs which varies depending upon the return on investments by 
CalPERS.  Best practices states that each entity needs to decide its priorities for reserves, but a minimum 
amount for a general-purpose government is to maintain an unrestricted budgetary fund balance in the 
general fund of no less than two months of regular general fund operating revenues or expenditures.   

County Connection has two reserves which can be used for operations and capital funding shortfalls.  The first 
is the Safe Harbor Lease Reserve and amounts to $1.4 million from proceeds from the sale of federal income 
tax benefits under the safe harbor lease provisions of the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982. 
The Safe Harbor Lease Reserve funds are unrestricted and accrue interest each year. 

The second reserve consists of unspent funds from Transportation Development Act (TDA) which amounted 
to $10.2 million in the FY 2016 Budget.  In general, TDA funds are utilized as funds of last resort.  In other 
words, after all other possible operating funds are utilized; TDA funds are then used to fill the remaining 
operating needs.  Any unspent TDA funds are required to be returned to Metropolitan Transportation 
Commission (MTC) but are allocated back to County Connection in future years.  The unspent funds  
represent the agency’s TDA Reserve.  In the adopted FY 2016 budget, the Board is provided the plan for the 
TDA Reserve over a 10 year period, the TDA Reserve represented 29% or 3.5 months of operating in FY 
2014 down to 5% or 0.5 months in FY 2024.  One of the larger variables in the projection is how much TDA 
funds will be needed for capital in the future years and can other funding sources be identified in the future. 

One reason for reseves is for cash flow purposes, but unlike cities which receives revenue in arrears (i.e. 
property tax), County Connection receives operating funds in advance from MTC.  As stated earler, these 
funds may need to be returned and reallocated in the future if unspent that fiscal year.  Staff has prepared 
various reserve options that could be considered as an internal policy.  A sustainable reseve based on the 
projections would be 10% without additional revenues and/or service adjustment.  The reserve does go into 
deficit in FY 2022, but the projection assumes that other funding cannot be located for a major bus purchase 
and County Connection would need to use TDA funds.     

 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS:  None.  

ACTION REQUESTED:  Staff requests that the committee provide direction. 

ATTACHMENTS:  County Connection Reserve  
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